
     STATE OF WEST VIRGINIA, COUNTY OF UPSHUR, CITY OF BUCKHANNON, TO WIT: 
 
A regular meeting of the Buckhannon Sanitary Board was held on Thursday, November 18, 2021, at 
7:30 a.m., by Phone and GoToMeeting (GTM). The following were in attendance: 
 
Mayor      Robbie Skinner  Present – by GTM 
City Recorder      Randy Sanders   Present – by GTM 
Assistant Recorder/Director of Finance Amberle Jenkins  Present – by GTM 
Director of Public Works   Jerry Arnold   Present – by Phone 
City Engineer                                            Jay Hollen   Present – by GTM 
Board Member     Gene Frye    Present – by Phone 
Board Member     Phil Loftis    Present – by GTM 
Plant Engineer     Sam Ludlow   Absent 
Sanitary Superintendent   Ethan Crosten   Present – by GTM 
City Attorney     Tom O’Neill   Absent 
 
Guests – None 
 
To Participate in this Utility Board Meeting remotely, participants were invited to contact us at 304-472-1651 for 
the GoToMeeting link/access. 
 

City of Buckhannon Sanitary Board – 7:30am by Phone and GoToMeeting  
Meeting Agenda for Thursday, November 18, 2021 

A.    Call to Order 
          A.1   Moment of Silence  
          A.2   Pledge to the Flag of the United States of America 
 
B.    Recognized Guests 
         B.1    
 
C.     Bid Opening 

 One (1) New Skid Steer Track Loader & Bucket 
          C.1   Notice Class II Legal Advertisement Accepting Sealed Bids 
          C.2   Bid Opening Results                                 
 
D.    Finance Report-Amby  
            D.1   October 2021 
 
E.    Department Report 
           E.1   33 West Extension North 
           E.2   33 West Extension South-JF Allen Co 
           E.3   Plant Operations-Testing 
           E.4   Maintenance Crew 
           E.5   Line Crew #1 
           E.6   Line Crew #2 
           E.7   Richard Trent/Phillips Dairy Road Project Update 
           E.8   Mark Carroll/Mudlick Road Project Update 
 
F.    Stormwater   
           F.1    
 
G.    Correspondence and Information 
          G.1   Letters from Cummins Sales & Service- Updated Shipment Delay Dates & Reasons for the Delays 
                    RE: FEMA Region III Hazard Mitigation Project Emergency Power Generators    
          G.2   Tennerton P.S.D. Meeting Minutes –September 2021  
               
H.    Consent Agenda 
          H.1   Approval of Minutes 10/21/21 
        
I.    Strategic Issues for Discussion and/or Vote 
          I.1   Skid Steer Bid Opening/ Request to change 
          I.2   Gaston Street Storm Update 
          I.3   Maple Street Headwall 
          I.4   Whistle Stop Grease Issues 
          I.5   Plant Phone System Update 
          I.6   Plan of Action Comments 
          I.7   Discussion/Vote Compensation for Sanitary Supervisor 



           
J.     Board Members Comments and Announcements     
 
K.     Adjournment 
 
Posted 11/12/2021  
                              
A. Call to Order - The meeting was called to order by Mayor Robbie Skinner who noted that because of 
the City Hall roof project we were meeting by phone & GoToMeeting and we would forgo the Pledge to 
the Flag of the United States of America.  He then asked all to join him in a Moment of Silence.  
 
B. Recognized Guests - None 
 
C.     Bid Opening  

 One (1) New Skid Steer Track Loader & Bucket 
C.1   Notice Class II Legal Advertisement Accepting Sealed Bids 
 

ADVERTISEMENT FOR BIDS 
BUCKHANNON SANITARY BOARD 

SKID STEER AND BUCKET 
 

 The Buckhannon Sanitary Board will accept sealed bids for a skid steer and bucket at City Hall at 70 East Main Street, Buckhannon, 
WV 26201 until 7:30 AM EST on November 18, 2021, at which time all bids which have been received shall be publicly opened and 
read aloud. 

 Minimum characteristics of the SKID STEER to be provided by this bid are as follows. A full list of required characteristics is 
attached. 

 New skid steer loader of standard manufacture by the company represented by the vendor submitting the bid. 
 Gross power shall be minimum of 74 HP 
 The operating weight shall be 10,500 lbs and should not exceed 12,000 lbs. 
 Machine shall be equipped with rubber tracks. 
 The engine shall be a 3.3-liter, direct fuel injected, turbocharged, liquid cooled, and have 4 cylinders. The engine must meet Tier 
4 Final and EU Stage V emissions standards. 
 The machine shall have braided, color-coded and numbers wiring harness. 
 Machine shall have a water-in-fuel sensor with an indicator in the cab.  
 Two hydrostatic axial piston drive pumps shall be splined directly to the engine. 
 2 speed must be standard and shall have planetary gear reduction final drive.  
 Machine shall be equipped with a single, electrically operated joystick which controls the forward and reverse steering 
directions.  
 Machine shall have spring be equipped with a single, electrically operated joystick which controls lift, lower, and tilt.  
 Machine shall have a rear-view camera. 
 

Characteristics of the BUCKET to be provided by this bid are as follows. 

    Minimum bucket width to be no less than 80 inches. 
    Have a bolt on cutting edge. 
 

Bidder must provide the following items. 

   Must provide documented 3 years of reputable sales and service, prior to bid. 
 Combined bid price of skid steer and bucket delivered to Buckhannon Sewer Plant.  Bid sheet shall include specific 
identification of the equipment to include: 1) vendor, 2) manufacturer, 3) model, 4) year, and 5) list of special features.  Bid sheet is 
to be signed by an authorized representative of the vendor. 
 Availability of skid steer and bucket to include a delivery date if ordered by December 2nd, 2021. 
 Product literature including basic specifications of the model skid steer being offered. 
 Vendor financing available, including interest rate, monthly payment, and total cumulative payment for vendor financing over a 
60-month term. 
 Equipment warranty.  Include calendar time, operating time, and components covered by warranty. 
 Location of and distance from Buckhannon of closest full-service sales, parts, and service center for equipment manufacturer. 
 Name, location, and telephone number of three customers in West Virginia who have recently purchased a similar piece of 
equipment. 
 

 Bids are to be delivered to Buckhannon City Hall at 70 East Main Street, Buckhannon, WV 26201 in a sealed envelope marked, 
Attention:  Ethan Crosten, “Skid Steer and Bucket Bid”.  If there are any questions, please call Ethan Crosten at 304-472-5459.   

The Buckhannon Sanitary Board shall evaluate bids received based on price, financing, equipment specifications, operator 
satisfaction, service availability, and references.  Buckhannon reserves the right to reject any and all bids and to waive any 
informalities.  

RD run dates 10/28/21 , 11/04/21 

 
C.2   Bid Opening Results – Mayor Skinner recognized City Engineer Jay Hollen and Assistant 
Recorder/Director of Finance Amby Jenkins who opened the bids for the One (1) New Skid Steer Track 
Loader & Bucket with the following results:  
 



Bid # 1 was from Leslie Equipment Company, which was for a John Deere 325G Compact Track Loader 
at a bid price of $61,750. 

 
   
Bid # 2 was from Cleveland Brothers, which was for a 2022 Caterpillar 289D3 HF 289D3 Compact 
Track Loader for a bid price of $67,500. 
 
 
 

 
 



Motion to accept the bid from Leslie Equipment Company for a John Deere Skid Steer Track 
Loader & Bucket, provided all bid specifications are met, at a bid price of $61,750 was made by 
Frye/Loftis.  Motion carried. 
 
D.  Finance Report - Amby Jenkins  
   
D.1 October 2021 – Amby provided the October 2021 finance report as follows: 
 

 
 

 



 

 



 
 

 



 

 



 

 
 

 

 
 



 
 

 
 

 



 

 

 

 
 
Mr. Frye asked if all the expenses for the North Spring Street project were in.  Amby and Ethan felt that 
the bulk of the Sanitary Department costs have been expensed. 
 
Motion to approve the October 2021 Financial Report was made by Frye/Loftis.  Motion carried.    
 



E.   Department Report – Sanitary Superintendent Ethan Crosten provided the following reports on 
department activities: 
 
E.1 33 West Extension North – JF Allen Co - The Sanitary Department has made the taps to H2 Group 
and Smitty’s Suzuki. Ethan attached letters to send to the customers notifying them. 
  

 
 
E.2 33 West Extension South – Jay Hollen and Ethan walked the project again after a couple days of 
rain. They did not see any noticeable difference in the wet weather and dry weather conditions in the 
manholes. There was a petroleum looking film they are keeping an eye on. 
 
E.3 Plant Operations - The tests have all been within limits. The crews have cleaned out the sludge 
storage/drying beds so they can accurately monitor the amount of sludge being produced and 
disposed of each month.  The NPDES Permit is just about finished. 

 



 

 

 
 
E.4 Maintenance Crew – The maintenance crew has been fixing up some of the pump station access 
roads with the stone being removed from Spring Street. They installed the tire machine and balancer. 
They assisted in repairing a leaking service line. Other than that, they have been performing routine 
maintenance. 
 
E.5 Line Crew #1 – Brian’s crew has been finishing up some small jobs that were pushed back due to 
the Spring Street project.  They have been plugging lines, making taps, moving equipment and 
performing line maintenance while we are in between projects. They replaced a service line on South 
Florida Street. 
 
E.6 Line Crew # 2 – Kevin’s crew has been assisting the street department in removing sidewalks and 
prepping the road for paving on North Spring Street. The finished this up this past Monday.  They also 
have been responding to sewer calls and replaced a leaking service line at the plant.  Investigation 
work on 3 Kent Street is ongoing.  Scott has been acting as crew chief in Kevin’s time off and has done 
well. 
 
E.7 Richard Trent Project – Nelson Johns has finished this project as of November 8, 2021. Ethan has 
checked the grades and they are all acceptable. We will begin the one-year monitoring period specified 
in the contract to see if there is any infiltration.  
 
E.8 Mark Carroll Project – The trees and cut in the bank have been made. Tim Bragg and crew have 
begun laying sewer line this week. They have made it to the ditch crossing and all inspections have 
been going well. 
 
F.  Stormwater 
 
F.1 Nothing new to report 
 
G.    Correspondence and Information – Mayor Skinner reviewed the following with the Board. 
 
G.1   Letters from Cummins Sales & Service- Updated Shipment Delay Dates & Reasons for the 
Delays RE: FEMA Region III Hazard Mitigation Project Emergency Power Generators – Jay Hollen 
reported on his correspondence with FEMA reporting that they have given us two years for the project 
finish date. 
 



 

 
 
 



G.2   Tennerton P.S.D. Meeting Minutes –September 2021  
  

 
 

           
 
 



H.    Consent Agenda 
 
H.1   Approval of Minutes 10/21/21  
 
Motion to approve the Minutes from 10/21/21 was made by Frye/Loftis.  Motion carried. 
 
I.  Strategic Issues for Discussion and/or Vote 
 
I.1   Skid Steer Bid Opening/Request to change – Mayor Skinner recognized Ethan Crosten who 
noted that last month the department requested to buy a skid steer. The lines crews came to him and 
suggested that a mini track hoe would be more beneficial to the department. Looking at the long-term 
goals of the department Ethan has begun to agree with this recommendation. As the on-call 
engineering services begin to handle the larger projects, with less earth needing moved, a skid steer 
would not be as beneficial. With the bigger jobs handled, we would be doing more taps and smaller 
jobs, something a mini track hoe would be a huge help with. We have rented one several times in the 
recent past and the need for it will continue to grow. It is approximately the same price as a new skid 
steer.  Gene Frye and Jerry Arnold both agreed that a mini track hoe would be more useful for the 
department. 
 
Motion to rescind the earlier motion made under line item C that stated “Motion to accept the 
bid from Leslie Equipment Company for a John Deere Skid Steer Track Loader & Bucket, provided 
all bid specifications were met, at a bid price of $61,750 was made by Frye/Loftis.  Motion 
carried.” was made by Frye/Loftis.  Motion carried. 
 
Motion to advertise for bids on a Mini Track Hoe was made by Frye/Loftis.  Discussion: Mr. 
Loftis recommended that we reject all bids under line item C, which was agreed to by the Board. 
Motion carried.  
 
I.2   Gaston Street Storm Update - As requested at the last meeting, more investigation work has 
been done on the Gaston Street area. It appears that the slotted drain is the only source of inflow.  A 
discussion with the Board took place regarding the results of the investigation.  Ethan stated that we 
could look further into tying the slotted drain into the existing storm water drainage system.  Jerry 
Arnold asked that he look into that solution, including whether or not that existing storm water 
drainage system would need to be upgraded, and report back at a future meeting.  
 

 
 
I.3   Maple Street Headwall - This is something that Jay, Jerry, and Ethan has identified as a problem 
when they walked upper Jawbone Run. The ground is eroding around the culvert inlet that crosses 
Maple Street. The property owner wants the pipe put back in and the ground street enclosed again, but 
we do not see that as an option. There are four different estimates for erosion control/headwalls in the 
packet, as well as two hydraulic profiles showing how a headwall can help move water quicker.  Mayor 
Skinner asked if the Board wanted to take action on this now.  Mr. Loftis asked if this would be under 
Storm Water and the answer was yes.  
 
Motion for the Sanitary Department to move forward with the most appropriate project 
solution for the ground erosion around the culvert inlet that crosses Maple Street was made by 
Loftis/Frye.  Motion carried. 
 



 
 

 

 
 

 



 

 
 
 
I.4   Whistle Stop Grease Issues – Discussion on this issue took place and it was explained that 
employees were dumping cooking grease into drop inlet near their building.  Jerry has informed Ethan 
that he has cited the Whistle Stop for this already and is watching them closely.  The Mayor asked that 
we get a copy of the recent citation. 
     
I.5   Plant Phone System Update – Mr. Crosten reported that Sunday, November 8 all of the 
department phones quit working but one at the plant. From talking to employees, the current phone 
system is at least 12 years old and they have been having trouble with them for some time. Tate 
Communications gave an estimate of $5,314.42 for a new complete system, installed.  This system 
would also allow the department to be connected to City Hall. 
 
Motion to approve the purchase of the Univerge SV9100 Communication Server System, as 
described in the estimate of November 16, 2021, from Tate Communications for a total of 
$5,314.42 was made by Frye/Loftis.  Motion carried.  
 
I.6   Plan of Action Comments – Mayor Skinner asked the Board if they have reviewed the Plan of 
Action submitted by Superintendent Crosten and if they have any comments.  Mr. Frye noted that he 
was comfortable with the Plan as presented.  Mr. Loftis was concerned about a section in the plan that 
would eliminate one crew in the future.  It was determined that we table the discussion until the next 
meeting.  All agreed.    
 



I.7   Discussion/Vote Compensation for Sanitary Supervisor – Mayor Skinner recommended that 
we increase Superintendent Ethan Crosten’s salary to $55,000 per year. 
 
Motion to increase Ethan Crosten’s salary to $55,000 per year was made by Frye/Loftis.  Motion 
carried. 
 
 
J. Board Members Comments and Announcements: 
 
● Board Member Frye – Nothing further. 

● Board Member Loftis – Mr. Loftis asked about a $14,000 Storm Water expense and what is 
was for.  Mr. Crosten and Amby noted is was for the Spring Street project. 

● Jerry Arnold – Jerry Arnold is okay with the $55,000 salary for now but he felt that we should 
provide the following incentives: Ethan should work to obtain his Fundamentals of Engineering (EI 
classification – Engineering Intern) and we then provide him an increase in pay, amount to be 
determined at that time; then within a 5 to 6 year period expect Ethan to obtain his PE (Professional 
Engineering) degree, which will change his classification to an Engineer and then we provide an 
additional increase, amount to be determined at that time.  All Board members agreed to this incentive 
program.   

● Jay Hollen – Nothing further. 

● Amby Jenkins - Nothing further. 

● City Recorder Sanders – Nothing further. 

● Mayor Skinner – Nothing further. 
 
J.    Adjournment 
 
Without objection, the Chair adjoined the meeting at 8:28 AM. 
 

Mayor Robert N. Skinner III                                      _______________________________________________ 
 
 
City Recorder Randall H. Sanders                          _______________________________________________ 


